



Audit and Risk Management Committee Members Fenland District Council Fenland Hall, County Road March, Cambridgeshire PE15 8NQ

Dear Audit and Risk Management Committee Members

2022/23 Interim Value for Money Arrangements Report

We are pleased to attach our Interim Value for Money (VFM) arrangements commentary report, for Fenland District Council. This commentary explains the work we have undertaken during the year and highlights any significant weaknesses identified along with recommendations for improvement. The commentary covers our interim findings for the audit year 2022/23.

The Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (DLUHC) has worked collaboratively with the FRC, as incoming shadow system leader, and other system partners, to develop measures to address the delay in local audit. The National Audit Office (NAO) issued a consultation on 8 February 2024 seeking views on changes to the Code of Audit Practice (the Code) to support auditors to meet backstop dates and promote more timely reporting of their work on value for money arrangements. The consultation proposes to reduce the scope of the VFM reporting up to and including the 2022/23 financial year. At this stage, we are continuing to report VFM in line with our existing responsibilities as set out in the 2020 Code.

This report is intended solely for the information and use of the Audit and Risk Management Committee and management. It is not intended to be and should not be used by anyone other than these specified parties.

We welcome the opportunity to discuss the contents of this report with you at the Audit and Risk Management Committee meeting on 22 July 2024.

Yours faithfully

MARK HODGSON

Mark Hodgson

Partner

For and on behalf of Ernst & Young LLP

Enc.

Contents



Public Sector Audit Appointments Ltd (PSAA) issued the "Statement of responsibilities of auditors and audited bodies". It is available from the PSAA website (https://www.psaa.co.uk/auditquality/statement-of-responsibilities/)). The Statement of responsibilities serves as the formal terms of engagement between appointed auditors and audited bodies. It summarises where the different responsibilities of auditors and audited bodies begin and end, and what is to be expected of the audited body in certain areas. The "Terms of Appointment and further guidance (updated July 2021)" issued by the PSAA sets out additional requirements that auditors must comply with, over and above those set out in the National Audit Office Code of Audit Practice (the Code) and in legislation, and covers matters of practice and procedure which are of a recurring nature. This report is made solely to Audit and Risk Management Committee and management of Fenland District Council in accordance with the statement of responsibilities. Our work has been undertaken so that we might state to the Audit and Risk Management Committee and management of Fenland District Council those matters we are required to state to them in this report and for no other purpose. To the fullest extent permitted by law we do not accept or assume responsibility to anyone other than the Audit and Risk Management Committee and management of Fenland District Council for this report or for the opinions we have formed. It should not be provided to any third-party without our prior written consent.





Purpose

Auditors are required to be satisfied that the Council has made proper arrangements for securing economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources. We do not issue a 'conclusion' or 'opinion', but where significant weaknesses are identified we will report by exception in the auditor's opinion on the financial statements. In addition, auditor's provide an annual commentary on arrangements published as part of the Auditor's Annual Report. In doing so, we comply with the requirements of the 2020 Code of Audit Practice (the Code) and Auditor Guidance Note 3 (AGN 03).

The purpose of this Interim Commentary is to explain the work we have undertaken during the period 01/04/2022 to 31/03/2023 and highlight any significant weaknesses identified along with recommendations for improvement. The commentary covers our interim findings for audit year 2022/23.

The Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (DLUHC) has worked collaboratively with the Financial Reporting Council (FRC), as incoming shadow system leader, and other system partners, to develop measures to address the delay in local audit. As part of the NAO consultation issued on 8 February 2024, there is a proposal to reduce the scope of the VFM reporting up to and including the 2022/23 financial year. However, the consultation states that where auditors have begun or already undertaken work that no longer falls under the reduced scope (if agreed once the consultation closes), they may still report on it in accordance with Schedule 4. We are continuing to report VFM in line with our existing responsibilities as set out in the 2020 Code to ensure a smooth transition to the 2023/24 audit year when auditors are required to meet the full Code reporting responsibilities.

The report sets out the following areas which have been assessed up to the point of issuing this interim report:

- · Any identified risks of significant weakness, having regard to the three specified reporting criteria;
- An explanation of the planned responsive audit procedures to the significant risks identified;
- Findings to date from our planned procedures; and
- Summary of arrangements over the period covered by this report (Appendix A).

We will summarise our final view of the Council's Value for Money arrangements as part of the Auditor's Annual Report once the audit report has been issued for 2022/23.

Risks of Significant Weakness

In undertaking our procedures to understand the body's arrangements against the specified reporting criteria, we identify whether there are risks of significant weakness which require us to complete additional risk-based procedures. AGN 03 sets out considerations for auditors in completing and documenting their work and includes consideration of:

- our cumulative audit knowledge and experience as your auditor;
- reports from internal audit which may provide an indication of arrangements that are not operating effectively;
- our review of Council committee reports;
- meetings with the management and key officers;
- · information from external sources; and
- evaluation of associated documentation through our regular engagement with Council management and the finance team.

We completed our risk assessment procedures and identified a significant risk related to 'Governance - How the Council ensures that it makes informed decisions and properly manages its risks' as part of our risk assessment procedures. We set out our planned response to address this risk in the table below

Description of risk identified

The Council did not publish its Draft Statement of Accounts by the target date outlined in the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2015 (31 May 2023). The unaudited statements were published 9 February 2024.

The issue above is evidence of a potential weaknesses in proper arrangements for supporting its statutory reporting requirements and effective processes and systems for accurate and timely management and financial information - Governance - How the Council ensures that it makes informed decisions and properly manages its risks.

Work planned to address the risk of significant weakness

Reviewing the Council's Statement of Accounts publishing arrangements.

Executive Summary (continued)

The Sales In the S

Reporting

DARDROOM

Our interim commentary for 2022/23 is set out over pages 10 to 12. The interim commentary on these pages summarises our understanding of the arrangements at the Council based on our evaluation of the evidence obtained in relation to the three reporting criteria (see table below) throughout 2022/23.

Appendix A includes the detailed arrangements and processes underpinning the reporting criteria. These were reported in our 2021/22 Auditor's Annual Report and have been updated for 2022/23.

In accordance with the NAO's 2020 Code, we are required to report a commentary against the three specified reporting criteria. The table below sets out the three reporting criteria, whether we identified a risk of significant weakness as part of our planning procedures, and whether, at the time of this interim report, we have concluded that there is a significant weakness in the body's arrangements.

Reporting Criteria	Risks of significant weaknesses in arrangements identified?	Actual significant weaknesses in arrangements identified?
Financial sustainability: How the Council plans and manages its resources to ensure it can continue to deliver its services	No significant risks identified	No significant weakness identified
Governance: How the Council ensures that it makes informed decisions and properly manages its risks	Significant risk identified	No significant weakness identified
Improving economy, efficiency and effectiveness: How the Council uses information about its costs and performance to improve the way it manages and delivers its services	No significant risks identified	No significant weakness identified



Independence

The FRC Ethical Standard requires that we provide details of all relationships between Ernst & Young (EY) and the Council, and its members and senior management and its affiliates, including all services provided by us and our network to the Council, its members and senior management and its affiliates, and other services provided to other known connected parties that we consider may reasonably be thought to bear on the our integrity or objectivity, including those that could compromise independence and the related safeguards that are in place and why they address the threats.

There are no relationships from 1 April 2022 to the date of this report, which we consider may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence and objectivity.

EY Transparency Report 2023

Ernst & Young (EY) has policies and procedures that instil professional values as part of firm culture and ensure that the highest standards of objectivity, independence and integrity are maintained.

Details of the key policies and processes in place within EY for maintaining objectivity and independence can be found in our annual Transparency Report which the firm is required to publish by law. The most recent version of this Report is for the year end 30 June 2023:

EY UK 2023 Transparency Report | EY UK



Value for Money Commentary

Financial Sustainability: How the Council plans and manages its resources to ensure it can continue to deliver its services

No significant weakness identified

During 2022/23 the Council continued to manage the impact on its finances from a number of key issues such as general inflation, pay increases and uncertainties in relation to the amount of funding to be received in the future.

The final outturn on the Council's General Fund for the year was a surplus of £0.800 million, compared to revised budgeted surplus of £0.069 million. The difference predominantly related to costs that were budgeted for but which ultimately were not incurred, or additional income receipts from Central Government. There was a net underspend on services of £0.731 million which is spread across a number of individual services. This was caused by a variety of reasons, including staffing vacancies, higher than budgeted income from Central Government as part of Business Rates and other Covid support, and higher management fees received from Freedom Leisure.

A total of £1.2 million of planned and approved Capital Spending costs were underspent at the year-end, due to slippages or delays in the Capital Programme, and re-profiling of several of the high-profile grant-funded regeneration schemes which the Council is currently delivering at various locations across the District. These costs will therefore carry forward into the 2023/24 capital program.

During the year, the Council have continued to revisit and monitor medium term financial plans to ensure they have sufficient resources to deliver services. The published financial information shows a balanced budget for the financial year 2023/24 and 2024/25. Subsequent to this year, the Council forecasts a funding gap of £2.728 million by the end of 2027/28. The Council continues to develop transformation programmes that will help them achieve balanced budgets in the long term.

At the 31 March 2023, the Council held a General Fund balance of £2 million, which is at the minimum level of the General Fund balance set by the Council's Section 151 Officer. Together with further Earmarked General Fund Reserves of £11.25 million (including a Budget Equalisation Reserve of £1.866 million), this provides a level of resources if future savings are not identified or achieved in each of the 5 financial years of the Medium Term Financial Strategy, allowing the Council to continue to deliver the current level of services. However, given that Earmarked Reserves are set aside for a specific purpose, it maybe that Council priority areas, for which these reserves are earmarked may need to be realigned.

Therefore, the Council should continue its assessment of the annual savings requirement and identify the relevant schemes to achieve those annual savings requirements. This must go alongside the monitoring of the delivery of identified schemes, to ensure that the planned savings are achieved and flow in line with the projections. Together, this approach should minimise the further use of reserves where possible.

Conclusion: Based on the work performed, the Council had proper arrangements in place in 2022/23 to enable it to plan and manage its resources to ensure that it can continue to deliver its services

Value for Money Commentary (continued)

Governance: How the Council ensures that it makes informed decisions and properly manages its risks

Significant weakness identified

The Council have continued to manage governance considerations in response to the pandemic, including in partnership working and delivery of services with other local authorities. The development of the Council's Medium Term Financial Strategy (MTFS) is integrated with the production of the Council's Business Plan. The budget is part of these documents. These are discussed with the Corporate Management Team and the wider Management Team consisting of all Heads of Service. The Council reviewed the Budget Report in February 2022, with the Medium Term Financial Strategy updated during the year. Both documents were taken to the Cabinet and Overview and Scrutiny Panel before final approval at Full Council, which ensures that all Members are kept well informed of the process.

The Council's Annual Governance Statement sets out the underpinning governance arrangements for the year. The Head of Internal Audit concluded that for the 2022/23 financial year, 'adequate assurance' may be awarded over the adequacy and effectiveness of the Council's overall internal control environment

The Council chose not to publish its Statement of Accounts by the target dates outlined in the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2015 (being the 31 May 2023). The unaudited statements were published on the 9 February 2024. The Council did set out in its statutory notice, published on Council's website, the reasons for not being able to publish the draft Statement of Accounts by the 31 May date. The delay was caused by prioritising the closure of the 2021/22 Statements of Accounts audit, and gaining confirmation of brought forward balances from the 2021/22 audit, that in turn impacted the preparation of the 2022/23 Statement of Accounts. As context, the Finance team was not fully staffed between October 2022 until the Deputy Chief Accountant position was filled in April 2023.

The Council did properly advertise and held the inspection period for members of the public to inspect the Statement of Accounts in line with Accounts and Audit Regulations 2015. We confirm that the 2022/23 draft Statement of Accounts were arithmetically correct, agreed to the data in the general ledger, and prepared in line with the content required by the CIPFA Code. The Council has also performed bank reconciliations during the 2022/23 financial year. Whilst we raised the issue above, as a significant risk of weakness (See page 6) we are satisfied that the Council did appropriately set out the reasons for the delay within it's Statutory notice, and did subsequently publish the 2022/23 Statement of Accounts as soon as was practicable.

Whilst we raised the issue above, as a significant risk of weakness (See page 6) we are satisfied that the Council did appropriately set out the reasons for the delay within it's Statutory notice, and did subsequently publish the 2022/23 Statement of Accounts as soon as was practicable, after the conclusion of the 2021/22 audit.

Conclusion: Based on the work performed, the Council had proper arrangements in place in 2022/23 to ensure that it makes informed decisions and properly manages its risks.

Value for Money Commentary (continued)

Improving economy, efficiency and effectiveness: How the Council uses information about its costs and performance to improve the way it manages and delivers its services

No significant weakness identified

The Business Plan sets out the Council's ambitions and priorities. The Business Plan has corporate priorities which are then cascaded down into service and service team priorities. Achievement of corporate priorities is monitored regularly via the performance monitoring framework and monitoring reports to Portfolio Holders, the Overview and Scrutiny Committee and Full Council. Progress against intended outcomes is reported in the Council's Annual Report.

The Chief Executive presents the progress against the Council's Performance Indicators annually to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee. This is informed by Management meetings that the Chief Executive chairs with the Heads of Services throughout the year. Performance reporting is maintained against the corporate priorities, with regular reporting on performance and finances taken to the full Authority throughout the year to continuously monitor performance. The Overview and Scrutiny Committee also reviews other areas on an ad-hoc basis during the year, to ensure key performance areas are being monitored. The Council has consistently secured Customer Service Excellence accreditation. This demonstrates how the Council uses external and internal feedback to drive improvement in the quality of the services its customers receive.

Conclusion: Based on the work performed, the Council had proper arrangements in place in 2022/23 to enable it to plan and manage its resources to ensure that it can continue to deliver its services.



Financial Sustainability

We set out below the arrangements for the financial sustainability criteria covering 2022/23.

Reporting criteria considerations	Arrangements in place
How the body ensures that it identifies all the significant financial pressures that are relevant to its short and medium-term plans and builds these into them	The development of the Council's Medium-Term Financial Strategy (MTFS) is integrated with the production of the Council's Business Plan. The budget is part of these documents. These are developed through a close working relationship between officers and members, which ensures the Council's financial plan takes into account member priorities and service developments of which officers are aware. The Business Plan and MTFS are discussed with the Corporate Management Team and the wider Management Team consisting of all Heads of Service. Regular portfolio-holder briefings with the Leader and Finance Portfolio Holder ensure members are fully appraised of relevant developments at an early stage.
	The MTFS and the Business Plan go out to officers in December each year and are finalised in February as part of the budget-setting process.
How the body plans to bridge its funding gaps and identifies achievable savings	The published budget presents a balanced forecast for the next financial year (2023/24), and a projected shortfall of £2.3 million by the end of 2027/28. The Council holds a Budget Equalisation Reserve - which exists solely to cover deficits in future years should the Council wish to do so.
	The updated shortfall places even more emphasis on achieving savings and/or additional income, for example, through the Transformation Programme Agenda two (TA2), which is currently being developed. The Legacy Projects from this project are identified to deliver savings amounting to £2m over the medium term.
	This is part of the 'My Fenland' transformation programme that the Council put in place in 2019. In the first two phases, 'My Fenland' has significantly reduced the size of the establishment by streamlining existing processes through improved use of technology. The Transformation Programme Agenda one (TA1) is on track to deliver over £1 million savings over the medium term. The next phase of 'My Fenland' has started to examine which tasks undertaken in the planning team could be moved into the My Fenland area. The 'My Fenland' programme is constantly evolving in terms of what savings can be achieved. There is a steering group made up of senior officers in place
	Additionally, the Council is making good progress as part of the implementation of its Commercial and Investment Strategy, which involves the generation of additional sources of income to reduce the need for savings to be found.

Financial Sustainability

We set out below the arrangements for the financial sustainability criteria covering the year 2022/23.

Reporting criteria considerations

How the body plans finances to support the sustainable delivery of services in accordance with strategic and statutory priorities

Arrangements in place

The Council has been successful in identifying grant funding to deliver investment in the District. By harnessing external funding, the Council is able to deliver members' priorities without depleting reserves or resorting to external borrowing. The Council has established a 'Budget Equalisation Reserve' to help smooth out any volatility in the Council's budget position over the medium term. This reserve had a balance of £1.867 million as of 31 March 2023.

The Council has a Business Plan in place, which presents the corporate objectives as follows:

- ► Support vulnerable members of our community
- ▶ Promote health and wellbeing for all
- ▶ Work with partners to promote Fenland through Culture and Heritage
- ▶ Deliver a high-performing refuse, recycling and street-cleansing service
- ▶ Work with partners and the community on projects that improve the environment and our streetscape
- ► Work with partners to keep people safe in their neighbourhoods by reducing crime and anti-social behaviour and promoting social cohesion
- Attract new businesses, jobs and opportunities whilst supporting our existing businesses in Fenland
- ▶ Promote and enable housing growth, economic growth and regeneration across Fenland
- ▶ Promote and lobby for infrastructure improvements across the district

This Business Plan is reviewed and updated every year. When the Annual Report is produced each year, it links back to the Council's performance indicators and provides a traffic-light rating. The Council also detailed its projects that it plans to implement for 2023/24. The Council also set the improvement of its organisation in the delivery of its services and had specific plans on Governance, Financial Control and Risk Management, Transformation and Efficiency, Performance Management, Consultation and Engagement, Excellent Customer Service and Equalities.

Financial Sustainability (continued)

We set out below the arrangements for the financial sustainability criteria covering the year 2022/23.

_				
Rep	ortina	criteria	considerations	

Arrangements in place

How the body ensures that its financial plan is consistent with other plans such as workforce, capital, investment, and other operational planning which may include working with other local public bodies as part of a wider system This is built into the business planning process. The Capital Strategy is developed alongside the Medium Term Financial Strategy. There is some cross-working with the Combined Authority and the County Council on policy areas where there might be some cross-over, such as transport, or social care. The Council is also part of the Anglia Revenues Partnership, which helps foster a joined-up approach to issues linked to welfare benefits.

How the body identifies and manages risks to financial resilience, e.g. unplanned changes in demand, including challenge of the assumptions underlying its plans

The Council prepares an amended budget in December, which goes to Cabinet for review. This will include the revised projections for the current financial year, and updates members on financial developments since the February budget. The Finance Team will reflect on discussions with the Heads of Service and provide a revised projection for each Service. There are no formal Performance Reports presented to Cabinet or any other Committee, but the finance team produces Portfolio Holder Briefing reports and these are discussed at the Council. Financial risks would be identified at Corporate Management Team discussions with the Head of Human Resources and Organisational Development, and they would be included in the Council's Risk Register

Governance

We set out below the arrangements for the governance criteria covering the year 2022/23.

Reporting criteria considerations	Arrangements in place
How the body monitors and assesses risk and how the body gains assurance over the effective operation of internal controls, including arrangements to prevent and detect fraud	The Council has a Risk Register in place. The Head of ICT, Digital and Resilience has overall responsibility for the Risk Register. The register is considered at management level and taken to the Audit and Risk Management Committee.
	The risk register is presented 4 times a year to the Audit and Risk Management Committee. Individual officers would have the responsibility for monitoring the risks to their services.
	The Council has an Internal Audit function in place, which is led by a CIPFA-qualified Internal Audit Manager. The Internal Audit Plan for the year was presented and discussed at the Audit and Risk Management Committee. Internal Audit also present regularly to the Committee throughout the year about their progress against the plan and the outcome of their audits, culminating in the Head of Internal Audit Opinion for the financial year.
How the body approaches and carries out its annual budget setting process	Meetings are held between the Finance team and all Heads of Service to discuss individual Service budgets in detail. Detailed discussions also take place between the Finance Team and the Leader and Finance Portfolio Holder during the budget setting process.
	The draft budget is considered by Cabinet in December prior to be being considered by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee in January. The meeting in January includes a detailed examination of proposals relating to fees and charges. Consultation for the budget also takes place via the Council's website at the start of each year. The final Budget is approved by Cabinet and Council in February each year.
How the body ensures effective processes and systems are in place to ensure budgetary control; to communicate relevant, accurate and timely management information (including non-financial	Budget monitoring information is circulated every other month to the Corporate Management Team and the Heads of Service. This includes projections for the year-end position as well as information concerning the year-to-date. Prior to being distributed, the monitoring information is subject to detailed review by the Deputy Chief Accountant and/or the Chief Accountant.
information (including non-financial information where appropriate); supports its statutory financial reporting requirements; and ensures corrective action is taken where needed	Monitoring information is discussed at monthly meetings throughout the year between the Finance Team and the Leader and Portfolio Holder for Finance.
	Portfolio holder briefing reports include performance against Performance Indicators, and updates about events going on in the Council. These reports are prepared quarterly and are discussed at meetings of the Full Council.

Governance (continued)

We set out below the arrangements for the governance criteria covering the year 2022/23.

Reporting criteria considerations

How the body ensures it makes properly informed decisions, supported by appropriate evidence and allowing for challenge and transparency. This includes arrangements for effective challenge from those charged with governance/audit committee

Arrangements in place

The Council employs a qualified solicitor who advises CMT on the legal implications of all proposed decisions. All Cabinet reports get circulated to the Corporate Management Team (CMT). CMT includes the Monitoring Officer, Chief Executive, and the S151 officer so they would input whether additional consideration needs to be included.

The Full Council is the key decision-making body. Every elected member of the Council is able to attend these meetings and has a vote on all decision items. A decision also requires a majority of voting members approval in order to be passed. At the Cabinet level, there is a call-in process for decisions, whereby after the decision is taken there is an opportunity to call-in. No decision can be implemented until this period has elapsed. This process is detailed in the Council's Constitution.

The Council merged its Staff Committee and Corporate Governance Committee in December 2020, and renamed it the Audit and Risk Management Committee with staffing matters being determined by the Audit and Risk Management Determination Sub-Committee, so that the governance responsibilities are appropriately demarcated from the decision making role it has for Staff related matters. The Terms of Reference also include the responsibility to consider the Council's arrangements to secure value for money and review assurances and assessments on the effectiveness of these arrangements.

The Audit and Risk Management Committee meets five times a year. The Committee is comprised of appropriately skilled members. Training is provided to members, and the Finance team works with the Chair of the Committee to identify training needs. Members can ask via the Chair for their training needs to be considered.

How the body monitors and ensures appropriate standards, such as meeting legislative/regulatory requirements and standards in terms of officer or member behaviour (such as gifts and hospitality or declarations/conflicts of interests)

The Council has outlines Codes and Protocols, which include a Code of Conduct For Members and a Code of Conduct for Employees. There is a Gifts and Hospitality Register. Committee meetings all have a standing agenda item for the formal declarations of interests. Declarations for related party transactions are done annually, and this is overseen by Member Services and updated into the Council's website.

The Monitoring Officer is legally responsible for monitoring the compliance of the Council's policies. The Monitoring Officer deals with any complaints that are raised. The Council has a formal whistleblowing policy in place, with appropriate prominence on the Council's website and for staff. The Council's policies are reviewed and updated on a regular basis

Improving economy, efficiency and effectiveness

We set out below the arrangements for improving economy, efficiency and effectiveness criteria covering the year 2022/23.

Reporting criteria considerations	Arrangements in place
How financial and performance information has been used to assess performance to identify areas for improvement	Financial and performance information has been central to the My Fenland process. Call data was analysed to identify the number of calls being handled per hour which indicated the opportunity to reduce the headcount without negatively impacting on the service staff receive. Regular exercises are in place to ensure that services which the Council provides to residents recover the associated costs.
	Financial performance is reported in the context of budget-setting and approval of the outturn, although additional information would be provided if necessary to take forward projects where additional resources need to be allocated. More performance information is contained in the quarterly Portfolio Holder Briefing reports produced, and these link back to the Business Plan.
How the body evaluates the services it provides to assess performance and identify areas for improvement	The Council's most significant partnership is the Anglia Revenues Partnership (ARP). There is a joint committee for ARP with representatives from each of the five Councils that constitute the Partnership. The Joint Committee meets quarterly and they consider performance against key areas, they monitor the ARP risk register, and consider any other items of relevance to their service delivery.
	The Council is also a member of CNC Building Control, a partnership of five local authority building control departments that provides building control services to the Council and other members. A member of the Council's Corporate Management Team attends all CNC Building Control Partnership board meetings.
How the body ensures it delivers its role within significant partnerships, engages with stakeholders it has identified, monitors performance against expectations, and ensures action is taken where necessary to improve	The Council's most significant partnership is the Anglia Revenues Partnership (ARP). There is a joint committee for the ARP with representatives from each of the five councils that constitute the Partnership. The Joint Committee meets quarterly, and they consider performance against key areas, monitor the ARP risk register, and consider any other items of relevance to their service delivery.
	The Council is also a member of CNC Building Control, a partnership of five Local Authority building control departments that provides building control services to the Council and other members. A member of the Council's Corporate Management Team attends all CNC Building Control Partnership board meetings.

Improving economy, efficiency and effectiveness (continued)

We set out below the arrangements for improving economy, efficiency and effectiveness criteria covering the year 2022 to 2023.

Reporting criteria considerations

How the body ensures that commissioning and procuring services is done in accordance with relevant legislation, professional standards and internal policies, and how the body assesses whether it is realising the expected benefits

Arrangements in place

The Council has a full-time Procurement Manager who reports to the Head of Legal and Governance. Officers are regularly reminded of the Council's procurement policies at management team meetings and via briefings on the website. The Procurement Manager actively review purchase orders to confirm procurement has been undertaken in line with Council policy and statutory requirements.

EY | Building a better working world

EY exists to build a better working world, helping to create long-term value for clients, people and society and build trust in the capital markets.

Enabled by data and technology, diverse EY teams in over 150 countries provide trust through assurance and help clients grow, transform and operate.

Working across assurance, consulting, law, strategy, tax and transactions, EY teams ask better questions to find new answers for the complex issues facing our world today.

EY refers to the global organization, and may refer to one or more, of the member firms of Ernst & Young Global Limited, each of which is a separate legal entity. Ernst & Young Global Limited, a UK company limited by guarantee, does not provide services to clients. Information about how EY collects and uses personal data and a description of the rights individuals have under data protection legislation are available via ey.com/privacy. EY member firms do not practice law where prohibited by local laws. For more information about our organization, please visit ey.com.

Ernst & Young LLP

The UK firm Ernst & Young LLP is a limited liability partnership registered in England and Wales with registered number OC300001 and is a member firm of Ernst & Young Global Limited.

Ernst & Young LLP, 1 More London Place, London, SE1 2AF.

© 2024 Ernst & Young LLP. Published in the UK. All Rights Reserved.

UKC-024050 (UK) 07/22. Creative UK.

ED None

Information in this publication is intended to provide only a general outline of the subjects covered. It should neither be regarded as comprehensive nor sufficient for making decisions, nor should it be used in place of professional advice. Ernst & Young LLP accepts no responsibility for any loss arising from any action taken or not taken by anyone using this material.

ey.com/uk